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MANAGERS REPORT    
          
 
DATE: February 24, 2022   
TO:  Mayor Benage and City Council 
FROM: Ty Lasher, City Manager    
RE:  March 1, 2022 Agenda   
 
 
Proclamations (Item V) 
March is American Red Cross Month. The Red Cross uses this month to honor 
and celebrate all the volunteers who support the mission of their organization. 
Local civic groups often host blood drives in Bel Aire.  This proclamation 
supports the Red Cross in the great work they do. 
 
Severe Weather Awareness Week is an initiative of the National Weather Service, 
Kansas Emergency Management and Sedgwick County Emergency Management 
to educate our citizens of the dangers associated with severe weather.  This is an 
opportunity for Bel Aire to take part in the awareness of severe weather and 
encourage our citizens to be prepared as spring is quickly approaching. 
 
Consent Agenda (Item VII) 
Contains the minutes of the February 15th City Council meeting. In addition, four 
applications for permits to sell fireworks have been received and are on the 
agenda. Bel Aire codes allow four retail fireworks permits to be issued annually. 
All of the applicants are requesting permits to operate in the same locations as last 
year, and all of them have submitted the required paperwork. 
 
Appropriations Ordinance (Item VIII) 
This period includes $727,142.20 in bonded capital projects; listed on page 4. PD 
Car #37 has been up-fitted for $14,537.09 (page 4). Parts for PD's new laptops 
have arrived and have been paid; the laptops are still on order. 
 
City Requested Appearances (Item IX) 
 

TranSystems - The city received a TEAP grant from KDOT in 2021 to 
complete a safety study on the intersections of 53rd & Woodlawn as well as 
53rd & Rock.  The study is complete and TranSystems will be at the 
meeting to present their findings as well as share their recommendations.  
Any recommended improvements will be included in your March 
workshop covering street upgrades. Therefore, Council can ask questions of 
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TranSystems representatives today and be ready to discuss funding of any 
specific changes to these intersections at the March workshop. 
 
Garver, Gravel Roads Study- Ken Lee will be here to present cost estimates 
for the gravel roads and an approximation of the special assessments. 
 
Garver, Woodlawn Update – Dakota will be here to give his regular update 
on Woodlawn construction progress.  

 
Rezoning Ordinance, Chapel Landing 6th (Item A)  
At their February 10th meeting, Planning Commission reviewed TW Renovations, 
LLC’s request to rezone property located about a quarter mile east of Oliver and a 
quarter mile south of 53rd Street. At the same meeting, Planning Commission held 
a public hearing where interested parties and citizens were given the opportunity 
to be heard.  No interested parties, other than the agent for the applicant showed 
up to speak either for or against the rezoning. Following the public hearing 
Planning Commission studied the material provided by the applicant, considered 
the evidence and discussed the rezoning request in relation to the City’s Zoning 
Regulations and the ‘Golden Factors’ of zoning. Having thoroughly reviewed the 
issue Planning Commission voted (by passing a 7-0 motion) to recommend 
rezoning of the property from R-1 Estate Residential to R-4 Residential. The 
zoning Ordinance now comes before Council for approval. 
 
Conditional Use Ordinance for an LED sign (Item B) 
On February 10th, Planning Commission reviewed a request to add an LED 
message board sign to an existing sign pole base, located in a utility easement, in 
C-1 Commercial Zoning District. The applicant was present and stood for 
questions from the Commissioners. The Commissioners found that there would be 
limited impact and appreciated the upgrade to the new sign.  Planning 
Commission voted (by passing a 7-0 motion) to recommend that Council approve 
the LED Message Board contingent upon a 60-day review by Planning 
Commission. The Ordinance to approve the Conditional Use now comes before 
Council for approval. 
 
Conditional Use Ordinance for a private pool (Item C) 
Also on February 10th, Planning Commission reviewed a request for a private 
swimming pool in an R-5 Residential Zoning District.  As part of the conditional 
use process, a notification of the hearing was published in the newspaper and 
notification letters were mailed to the surrounding property owners. The 
Commissioners found that there would be limited impacts to the neighborhood. 
Having thoroughly reviewed the issue, Planning Commission voted (by passing a 
7-0 motion) to recommend that Council approve the private swimming pool as 
presented. The Ordinance to approve the Conditional Use now comes before 
Council for approval. 
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Dedications of Land for Public Purposes (Items D-F) 
At their February 10th meeting, Planning Commission reviewed and approved 
three Final Plats: Lycee Addition, Skyview at Block 49 2nd, and Skyview at Block 
49 3rd. A separate public hearing was conducted for each plat. Within each Final 
Plat, certain areas are designated for public purposes, such as easements, rights-of-
way, and land for public use. These dedications by the Developer now come 
before Council for acceptance. In each case, Planning Commission recommends 
that Council accept the Developer’s commitment to dedicate certain land within 
the plat for public purposes. 
 

Skyview at Block 49 2nd (Item D)- Planning Commission reviewed Block 
49, LLC’s request to replat approximately 22.76 acres of R-5 Residential. 
There were no parties wishing to speak at the public hearing regarding this 
plat. Following the public hearing, the Planning Commission considered 
the evidence and reviewed the report provided by staff. Planning 
Commission voted (by passing a 7-0 motion) to approve the final plat 
without changes. 

Skyview at Block 49 3rd (Item E) - Planning Commission reviewed Block 
49, LLC’s request to replat approximately 12.44 acres of C-2 Commercial 
with PUD. There were no parties wishing to speak at the public hearing 
regarding this plat.  Following the public hearing, the Planning Commission 
considered the evidence and reviewed the report provided by staff. Planning 
Commission voted (by passing a 7-0 motion) to approve the final plat 
without changes.  

Lycee Addition (Item F) - Planning Commission reviewed the City of Bel 
Aire and the Developer’s request to replat approximately 13.15 acres of R-6 
Residential and C-1 Commercial. No one spoke at the public hearing. 
Following the public hearing, the Planning Commission considered the 
evidence and reviewed the report provided by staff. Planning Commission 
voted (by passing a 7-0 motion) to approve the final plat without changes.  
 

Agreement with Garver, 47th Street Reconstruction (Item G) 
At the February 1st meeting, Council accepted the bid from Kansas Paving to 
reconstruct 47th Street. City staff typically provides construction observation 
services on projects that are funded through the Capital Improvement Reserve 
Fund. Construction observation is important to ensuring that the project gets 
constructed according to City standards. However, staff is currently working on 
several other projects and does not have enough time to properly observe the 
construction on this project. Staff recommends hiring a consultant to observe the 
construction. The City is currently working with Garver for construction 
observation on multiple projects. Their communication with both the Contractor, 
the City and interested citizens sets them apart from other firms. Staff reached out 
to Garver and requested a bid. The cost of the services will be paid for from the 
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Capital Improvement Reserve Fund. Staff recommends that Council accept the 
contract for Construction Observation Services from Garver in the amount not-to-
exceed $19,537.50 for the 47th Street Reconstruction Project.  
 
Development Agreement for Skyview 2nd at Block 49 (Item H) 
For every new development without a PUD, the City requires a Development 
Agreement be negotiated and approved.  This agreement spells out in writing the 
responsibilities of each party during construction and thereafter.  The agreement is 
filed with the plat for future reference.  Staff and the developer have agreed upon 
the language contained in this agreement and it is now ready for final approval by 
the City Council.   
 
Executive Session (Item XIII) 
Staff has no need for an Executive Session. 
 
Discussion and Future Issues - March Workshop (Item XIV) 
This month the workshop is planned for March 8th at 6:30 p.m. 


